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Security and Enforcement Committee

 September 24, 2018 – Antoine’s Restaurant

MEETING NOTES

Meeting called to order by Bob Simms at 2:03 PM.

Introduction of attendees.

Committee members present: Bryon Drude, Beverly Fulk, Albin Guillot, Vincent Marcello, Brittany McGovern, Bob Simms, Mike Tilbury.

Committee members absent:  Steve Caputo, Gail Cavett, Ann Kesler, Dwyre McComsey, Robert Watters.

Guests:  Ethan Ellestad, Matthew Emory, Cheryl Gerber, Detective Fredrica Palmer, Giorgio Valobra.

May and June 2018 Meeting Notes were unanimously approved.

Simms reported on several items covered in the September FQMD Board meeting.  Term limits for all Commissioners as well as Committee Chairs/Co-Chairs, and rotation.  Bev Fulk had also presented findings of the street lighting surveys that she and Simms recently conducted.

Fulk briefly repeated that lighting information to SEC attendees, prompting questions as to why DPW couldn't keep a back stock of new posts rather than manufacturing them individually on-demand, which causes lengthy installation delays.  People were also perplexed as to why there is so much criminal activity in the 100 block of Royal St. despite it being very well illuminated.

Matt Emory asked Simms about the budget for French Quarter Task Force.  Simms explained how different shifts have a different number of details, funded for $1.2M/year by the hotels’ self-assessment tax as defined in the CEA with the hotels, the City, New Orleans & Company and FQMD. He added that the tax assessment is always at risk of ending if hotels feel it is not making a difference.  Detective Palmer further explained the shift schedule, saying the intention is to have two officers per block on Bourbon St.
Discussion of current NOPD Bourbon St. presence (plus State Troopers), and the fact it is too low – about half-staffed.  Emery brought up supplementing with additional details but it would take legislation to draw them from out of Orleans Parish.  Another available pool might be retired officers.  Simms recently met with Councilmember Palmer regarding quality of life issues; she is working with other entities for getting more help to more people.

Simms talked about the homeless, mental health and substance abuse problems in NOLA, which has the fourth highest homeless rate per capita in the country.  It has no mental health facilities and only one detox facility.  NOPD answers 8,600 calls regarding the homeless per year; there are 4,000 EMS calls per year about drunk people.  Mental health and substance abuse outnumbers homeless.

Simms showed the Department of Justice's Guidance Statement regarding a city's rights on removing vagrants sleeping on streets and sidewalks; they cannot do so if there is nowhere else for them to go.  The City of New Orleans desperately needs more shelters.    

There is nowhere for women and children out on the streets to go.  Simms and Mike Tilbury related an incident near Tilbury's home by Royal St. when a pregnant woman's only recourse had been to stay on the streets.  Through Simms, Tilbury and NOPD intervening and working together, special help was given.

Simms went on to describe the newly opened City of New Orleans Shelter and Engagement Center located behind the old VA Hospital.  It is known as a “low barrier” shelter because there are fewer entrance restrictions than most other shelters.  The Mayor’s recent ribbon-cutting ceremony credited B.B. St. Roman, Exec. Director NOPD Homeless Assistance Unit, and Robyn Burchfield, New Orleans EMS, with having the vision and passion to make it happen.  Simms showed photos of the 100-bed coed facility (full already), saying it also has a kitchen, lockers and a small outdoor space, but no elevator.  The shelter is funded by DDD, the Convention Center and the City.

Simms developed a chart naming the needs of New Orleans people, color-coded as to whether the solutions are needed, planned or available.  Some facilities now available are:  Odyssey House – several detox and rehab facilities; Hotel Hope – homeless mothers and children; Salvation Army – has limited beds; Covenant House – mainly mothers and children, some male youths.  Odyssey House has a facility on N. Claiborne they would like to use for a medical facility and sobering center where NOPD or EMS could take people, but they don’t have the money to operate it.  St. Roman would like to see a more proactive approach where a problem is identified when first seen, but that would require funding for a van staffed with a detail.

Vincent Marcello reported that Cmdr. Gernon had recently described the LEAD (Low Enforcement Assisted Diversion) program to FQC’s Quality of Life Committee.  Seattle, WA has been at the forefront of the pioneering pre-booking program that instead of arresting and booking people for certain petty offenses including low-level drug possession and sales (of 7 grams or less), law enforcement may immediately direct them to housing, treatment and other services.  Cmdr. Gernon also stated at that meeting that he would like to have a mobile booking van.

French Quarter crime stats for 2nd and 3rd Qtr 2018 were given by Simms.  Third Qtr had 1 homicide, 3 armed robberies, 27 simple robberies and 1 shooting.  Chart showing locations put them mostly in the upper Quarter, especially Bourbon St.

Tillbury brought up some of the problems residents must endure dealing with vagrants who defy them.  He described arriving home to find one across his doorstep, refusing to move.  NOPD response time is too long – three hours wait in this case.  Vagrants will only comply when police arrive.  Emory believed this is the vagrant culture and attitude – they know what they can get away with.  Emory and Albin Guillot told of ways NYC was cleaned up of crime and trash.

French Quarter Task Force 3rd Qtr Summary Chart shown by Simms included stats for app calls, dispatch calls, self-initiated calls and traffic citations.  Although there were 672 people moved, in actuality they just moved from one location to another.  Simms estimated that stats have improved by about half from last year.

Photos were shown by Simms of oversize vehicle violators, as well as all manner of unlawful For Hire vehicle “contraptions.”

Simms talked about the status of all the Task Force cars and gave descriptions, including the most recent acquisition, SV-05, that he was able to negotiate down from $8,995 to $6,950.  Two vehicles are owned by Sidney Torres; one is worn out and will soon be retired, the other will be donated to the City, leaving a total of four FQTF vehicles.

Emory challenged the Committee to devise a cohesive strategy for addressing French Quarter problems, and to find collaborators to whom the plan could be submitted.  He felt the Security and Enforcement Committee should have a format designed so that members could leave meetings with goals, not just be a reporting format.  Guillot proposed taking Simms’ “Needs” chart to someone, asking that we could have an expert study it and give an opinion.

Next meeting set for October 22, 2018

Meeting adjourned at 3:40 PM.
Notes compiled by Bev Fulk  
